
Board of Commissioners of Spalding County

Zoning Public Hearing
August 24, 2017

6:00 PM
One Griffin Center, Solomon Street Entrance,

W.Elmer George Municipal Hall
A. Call to Order

Note: Persons desiring to speak must sign in for the appropriate application. When called, speakers
must state their names and addresses and direct all comments to the Board only. Speakers will be
allotted three (3) minutes to speak on their chosen topics and relate to matters pertinent to the
jurisdiction of the Board of the Commissioners. No questions will be asked by any of the
commissioners during citizen comments. Outbursts from the audience will not be tolerated.
Common courtesy and civility are expected at all times during the meeting.

B. New Business:

1. Application #17-04Z:  Terry Dunn, Owner - Alex Scott, Agent - 3616 Fayetteville Road (19.5 acres
located in Land Lot 8 of the 3rd Land District) - requesting a rezoning from AR-1 Agricultural and
Residential, R-2 Single Family Residential and C-1A Neighborhood Commercial, to C-1 Highway
Commercial.

2. Application #17-04S:  Terry Dunn, Owner - Alex Scott, Agent - 3616 Fayetteville Road (19.5 acres
located in Land Lot 6 of the 3rd Land District) - requesting a Special Exception to allow indoor gun
range in the C-1 District.

C. Other Business:

D. Adjournment



SPALDING COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
Application #17-04Z

Requesting Agency

Office of Community Development

Requested Action

Application #17-04Z:  Terry Dunn, Owner - Alex Scott, Agent - 3616 Fayetteville Road (19.5 acres located in
Land Lot 8 of the 3rd Land District) - requesting a rezoning from AR-1 Agricultural and Residential, R-2 Single
Family Residential and C-1A Neighborhood Commercial, to C-1 Highway Commercial.
Requirement for Board Action

Article 4. General Procedures - Section 414.

Is this Item Goal Related?

No

Summary and Background

The applicant is requesting approval from Spalding County to allow the rezoning of 19.5 acres, more or less, out
of the total from R-2, AR-1 and C-1A to C-1, Highway Commercial.  The applicant proposes to develop the
property as an indoor shooting range utilizing an existing 6,000 square foot building which will serve as a
support area and training area.  A second 6,000 square foot building is proposed to be constructed on the
property which will house the indoor range.  Per the application, the indoor range will be constructed pursuant to
the NRA range source book guidelines.  The applicant indicates the range will not be a public facility and for
training purposes only.
 
It must be noted the applicant did provide the following statement within the documentation provided, "Our
company reserves the right to change or alter any range facilities (sic) it the interest of safety as it sees fit as
long as the changes comply with the county code.  This is a basic business plan and is subject to change or
modification.  Based on needs of the business additional facilities may be constructed in the future and will be
done in compliance with county code."
 
Fiscal Impact / Funding Source

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

DENIAL
 
PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDS: DENIAL

ATTACHMENTS:
Description Upload Date Type



Application #17-04Z 8/4/2017 Backup Material
PC 07-25-17 Minutes - Draft 8/4/2017 Backup Material
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SPALDING COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION 

Regular Meeting 

July 25, 2017 

 

 

The Spalding County Planning Commission held its regular monthly meeting on July 25, 2017 at 7:00 

p.m. in the W. Elmer George Municipal Hall at One Griffin Center, 100 South Hill Street, Griffin. 

Members present were: John Youmans, Chair, presiding; Bruce Ballard; Walter Cox; Sonny Eubanks; 

and Frank Harris.  

 

Also present were: Chad Jacobs, Community Development Director; Steven Jones of Galloway and 

Lyndall, Zoning Attorney; and Teresa Watson to record the minutes. 

 

Mr. Youmans called the meeting to order, introduced the members of the Planning Commission and 

invited those present wanting to address the Board regarding any matter to sign in on the appropriate 

form. 

 

S/D #05-11: Consider extension of preliminary plat for Teamon Pointe Subdivision – Minerva Spring 

Lake, LP, Owner – current preliminary plat expires July 26, 2017.  

 

Mr. Jacobs advised that Minerva called to say they could not attend tonight’s meeting. We are looking 

into reviewing procedures for this process, and we had a conference call this morning with Attorneys 

Galloway and Jones. He advised that members could review staff report, and their recommendation is to 

approve the extension.   

 

MOTION 

Mr. Ballard made the motion to approve S/D #05-11.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Harris with 

Mr. Ballard, Mr. Cox, Mr. Harris and Mr. Youmans voting for the motion and Mr. Eubanks voting 

against. 

 

Application #17-04Z: Terry Dunn, Owner – Alex Scott, Agent – 3616 Fayetteville Road (19.5 acres 

located in Land Lot 6 of the 3
rd

 Land District) – requesting a rezoning from AR-1 Agricultural and 

Residential, R-2 Single Family Residential and C-1A Neighborhood Commercial, to C-1 Highway 

Commercial. 

 

Signed up to speak on the petition were the following:  

Terry Dunn – 208 Sylvan Lane – Griffin  

Mr. Dunn, owner of the property, provided Mr. Jacobs and the Planning Commission with information 

about the parcel and read a prepared statement.  He is requesting approval from Spalding County to allow 

the rezoning of 19.5 acres, more or less, out of the total from R-2, AR-1 and C-1A to C-1, Highway 

Commercial.  Mr. Dunn proposes to develop the property as an indoor shooting range utilizing an existing 

6,000 square foot building which will serve as a support area and training area. A second 6,000 square 

foot building is proposed to be constructed on the property which will house the indoor range. Per the 

application, the indoor range will be constructed pursuant to NRA range source book guidelines. Mr. 

Dunn proceeded to address several issues that Community Development Director Jacobs had noted in his 

background report.  

 

Even though the area was stipulated as residential, there have been commercial entities since 1938 when 

his grandfather cleared the property and open a sawmill business, which predates many residential uses in 

the area, as well as the reservoir.  Most came much later including the subdivision. Dr. Brant Keller with 
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City of Griffin cites no concerns from the City or EPD for the proposed project.  His grandfather sold 45 

acres to the City for the reservoir in 1961 for the benefit of the community and Spalding County, and he 

referenced maps and construction details.  The Future Land Use Map lists the property as commercial.  

 

Mr. Dunn refuted Spalding County’s contention that the property had been unused as he was issued a 

business license in 2016 with a renewal in 2017.  As for the Director’s contention that there could be a 

slight detrimental effect to the health, safety and welfare should the business not be properly operated, he 

assured the Board that professional GBI trainers and personnel would be setting up and operating the 

business, along with Mr. Scott.  There has never been an accident either going into or exiting from the 

property, so he was not sure about the report’s concern with ingress and egress.  It was noted this is a state 

highway and ingress/egress has been, and would continue to be, the purview of GDOT.   

 

As for balance between benefit to the public and the hardship placed on the owner, should this rezoning 

not occur, it will make it almost impossible to sell this property on which there are three different zoning 

classifications. There is no benefit to the public in not rezoning property, because it would force him to 

continue to run the event center as he has in the past.  This process has already taken almost a year.  A 

petition of local residents has proven there is support for this proposed use.  Some were mistakenly 

thinking the gun range would utilize outdoor shooting.  There will be no outside shooting allowed at all.  

The building, constructed according to NRA standards, can most certainly be made so that there is 

minimal sound, and noise levels should not be problematic.  It will be soundproof and safe.  It will be run 

by GBI, SWAT agents and professionals.  

 

Mr. Dunn also objected to the term “spot zoning” when applied to this property, which has already been 

used commercially for quite a number of years. There will be no detriment to surrounding land owners or 

their property values.  He revisited the history of zoning for the parcel, from M1 many years ago to 

today’s fragmentation of three zones.  Mr. Scott does not want to build from scratch.  Law abiding 

citizens can come and take the gun training in a safe and secure environment. Local governments will 

probably never offer this type service.  It will be health, safety and welfare at its best.   

 

Finally, Mr. Dunn said the Community Development Director was asked to review the request and come 

up with conditions for approval, which he says changed the scope of the petition.  He asked the Planning 

Commission to recommend approval of the application as presented and conditioned.  It will solve issues 

with the property without adversely affecting adjacent property owners.  Noise levels will actually 

decrease and the County will be collecting taxes at a greater level.  Traffic will actually be better than it 

has been in the past with planned events at Math Field.  Out of town patrons will bring more money in the 

area. He will be able to sell the property and retire, and Mr. Scott will be able to start his dream. Mr. 

Dunn felt he has successful shown the current zoning classification is detrimental to him.  

 

Alex Scott – 109 Cedar Point – Peachtree City 

Mr. Scott, acting as the agent/developer of the property, stated the conditions they put forth at the 

County’s request to the Board of Commissioners had been included in the application packet.  There 

seemed to be a general concern for a reversionary clause, which was included.  At such time as the 

property was no longer used for the zoning classification being requested, this would provide for a 

process.  There have been residents who opposed the application based on some misinformation. The 

zoning also would be attached to the property and not to him.  He simply believed this would be a good 

venture, and they have worked with the County in providing everything they have asked for.  He, too, 

took issue with the phrase “spot zoning” being applied to this parcel. They will need this rezoning in 

order to apply for the Special Exception.  There would be, he responded, significant noise reduction 

which is better addressed by the NRA standards at a rate of possibly 75-80%. There will be a filtered 

system for backstop, and there will be no issue with lead.  
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Mr. Youmans asked to reiterate the existing structure would be used for classrooms for training, and Mr. 

Scott confirmed that would be the case with actual shooting done in the other building.  They will not 

service “walk-in” type clients but rather those who are signed up for training in advance.  Law 

enforcement will be in charge of their own training, under the general umbrella of Mr. Scott’s personnel.  

There will be no shooting outside. Most training will be done on Saturday but law enforcement training 

primarily weekdays, with hours to be set later probably from 8 or 9 to about 8 in the evening. Mr. Scott is 

using the 2012 NRA handbook because that was what was required by Special Exception code.  They will 

certainly upgrade to a newer version if allowed and available.  NRA has a program that works from the 

design phase to implementation, so they will be fully involved.  They will be open to any inspections the 

County should deem necessary.  

 

Mr. Cox asked about classroom training and Mr. Scott said training would not involve live firearms.  Mr. 

Scott explained that civilians could sign up for the safety training program and attend a specific class; 

however, people won’t be allowed to simply come in and shoot.  All programs will have written lesson 

plans and be conducted professionally.  How many training sessions per year will be open ended since 

this is a new venture, but hopefully at least three per month.  They will adjust accordingly as the business 

develops.   

 

Stephen Walker – no comment 

 

Marie Clark – 3655 Fayetteville Road  

She detailed how she came to own her property 41 years ago, which is across the road from Math Field.  

Ms. Clark worked and provided for her family, creating a home for her and her children as a single parent. 

She has sacrificed in her lifetime for her property and has endured the noise from the events over the 

years vibrating her pillow at night even, and hunters shoot on the property already. She wrote a letter to 

the NRA, stating her husband was a member and a retired Georgia State Patrol officer. She did not feel 

this rezoning was necessary and urged them to please recommend disapproval.  

 

Faith Wallace – 3672 Fayetteville Road  

She lives across the street from Sidney Road and Math Field is directly behind her property. She was 

concerned her property values would be adversely affected. She said Math Field is mostly woods, and 

hunters’ fire weapons on the property either with or without permission already.  Ms. Wallace said 

highway traffic was already problematic, and sight distance is an issue near the existing bridge.  She was 

concerned this business would make that traffic and the noise worse in the area.  They have already 

endured noise from the musical events over the years.  The petition she collected had 24 signatures, and 

she said at the time, she did not know the range would be totally indoors.  Mr. Dunn says 21 of those 24 

have signed his petition in support, so that may only leave three. She presented a map to the Commission, 

pointing out residential uses, the church property, and the reservoir.  She was against this proposed 

business and the rezoning itself. 

 

Mr. Jacobs noted that at the June 22, 2017 Board of Commissioners hearing, the applicant proposed a 

series of conditions for approval. The conditions can be found in a letter from the applicant dated June 10, 

2017 that is included in members’ packets. The Board agreed to consider the conditions but since they 

change the scope of the request of the applicant, it was recommended by the county zoning attorney to 

send the applications back through the Planning Commission for an updated recommendation before 

proceeding again to the Board of Commissioners in August. Staff recommendation has not changed in 

light of the proposed application conditions; they continue to recommend denial of the application and 

assert the specific issue of spot zoning.  

 

The Staff report reflected that it must be noted the applicant did provide a statement within the application 

documentation that provided, "Our company reserves the right to change or alter any range facilities it 
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(sic) the interest of safety as it sees fit as long as the changes comply with the county code. This is a basic 

business plan and is subject to change or modification. Based on needs of the business additional facilities 

may be constructed in the future and will be done in compliance with county code."  

Mr. Jacobs said at the Board of Commissioners meeting on June 22, 2017, the Board looked at conditions 

and Mr. Galloway felt it changed scope of application. They voted to amend the FLUM and wanted to 

send the application back out of an abundance of caution from a zoning standpoint. The Board of Appeals 

will hear the Special Exception portion.  In review, staff still recommends denial and upholds the spot 

zoning assertion.  

  

As for the issue of reversion, Mr. Jacobs said there is no language within the Spalding County UDO to 

provide for reversionary measures. We can condition the property for outdoor storage, etc. but would 

have to go back through the zoning process with notifications, etc.  Reversions tend to be a tracking 

nightmare for Community Development. Knowing when a property changes hands, etc. is problematic.  

He needs to see how we would proceed from a legal standpoint.  

 

Mr. Steven Jones agreed the use of a reversion clause is problematic. We would have to monitor closely 

to ensure we are aware of any new purchaser who could apply for business licenses, etc.  He does not 

recommend reversion clauses. The only three zoning designations to allow for indoor shooting ranges are 

C-1A, C-1B and C-1C. 

  

Mr. Scott assured Mr. Harris they will not shoot on Sunday.  He was asking for the C-1 zoning 

classification at the direction of Mr. Jacobs.  He felt that reversion would be very enforceable and they 

can monitor the noise with whatever technology is available. If the venture is unsuccessful and they have 

to sell the property, he would come in and do the application. No one would oppose changing back to 

AR-1.  He stated he is not trying to do anything underhanded and not trying to flip the property.  He is 

just thinking logically.  To him this is a win-win situation. 

  

Mr. Harris said he had a little trouble with conditions not being able to be enforced by Spalding County 

and would be uncomfortable imposing conditions that the County could not ensure would be followed. 

   

Mr. Scott noted that if the applicants not only followed the County’s ordinances, but adhered to all their 

requests and suggestions, it should be the County’s problem if they cannot monitor.  Mr. Jones said there 

is police power to enforce conditions attached to a rezoning. He has some concern, however, that the 

County could not successfully monitor. This issue comes up a lot in land use matters and conditions quite 

often get misconstrued. County Code does allow for conditions in rezoning’s by the Board, but we do 

have to be careful to ensure they are logical and enforceable. The Board of Commissioners is open to 

hearing those conditions but that willingness to hear them does not imply acceptance. There are some 

legal boundaries but he does not want to see ambiguities or lack of subjectivity. We must be clear. 

 

Mr. Scott noted if they reopen the building as an entertainment facility, that can equate to about 300 per 

event with about 100-200 cars. 

  

Ms. Clark came forward again to correct a statement by Mr. Dunn as to no accidents at this location. A 

friend of hers had an accident near the driveway there with a fatality.   

 

Mr. Ballard noted the conditions were added in between the time he met with the Planning Commission 

last and the Commissioners’ meeting.  All felt it was best to go back through the Planning Commission 

process. He felt it could be enforceable and other possible conditions could also be added either by the 

Planning Commission or Board of Commissioners in the approval process. He commended the applicants 

for trying to do it right and was sorry it was taking so long.  Government is lengthy sometimes and there 

could be even more conditions.  Decibels can be monitored even if in a rudimentary style with an I-phone. 
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If they are abiding by NRA guidelines and County ordinances, they should be in compliance. However, 

spot zoning does present issues. He has attended some events at Math Field himself over the years. 

Shooting already has happened over the years with hunters. This is a difficult situation for Mr. Dunn, Mr. 

Scott and the County.  Many things were done there over the years and we have to question why, 

particularly with three separate zonings on this parcel. This rezoning would move more to the commercial 

side and there are a great number of residential uses.   

 

MOTION 

Mr. Eubanks made a motion to approve Application #17-04Z with stated conditions with a second by Mr. 

Ballard. 

 

Mr. Cox again asked about traffic control and was directed that GDOT would control ingress and egress 

off this state highway.  Curb cuts are already in place and would not need anything new, and this does 

involve an easement and is already zoned commercial. Traffic issues already have been addressed.  

 

Ms. Wallace noted there have been four wrecks in close proximity to her front yard and one down the 

street that killed someone.  A recent one occurred there in the past three months.  

 

Motion to approve failed by a vote of 2-3 with Mr. Youmans, Mr. Cox and Mr. Harris voting against the 

motion. 

 

MOTION 

Mr. Harris made a motion to deny Application #17-04Z.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Cox with 

Mr. Cox, Mr. Harris and Mr. Youmans voting for the motion and Mr. Eubanks and Mr. Ballard voting 

against the motion. 

 

MINUTES 

Mr. Ballard made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 27, 2017 meeting.  The motion passed on a 

second by Mr. Cox with Mr. Ballard, Mr. Cox, Mr. Eubanks, Mr. Harris, and Mr. Youmans voting for the 

motion. 

 

ADJOURN 

The meeting was adjourned on a motion by Mr. Ballard and second by Mr. Harris with Mr. Ballard, Mr. 

Cox, Mr. Eubanks, Mr. Harris and Mr. Youmans voting for the motion. 

 

 

 

       

John Youmans – Chair  

 

__________________________________ 

  Teresa Watson – Recorder  

 

 



SPALDING COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
Application #17-04S

Requesting Agency

Office of Community Development

Requested Action

Application #17-04S:  Terry Dunn, Owner - Alex Scott, Agent - 3616 Fayetteville Road (19.5 acres located in
Land Lot 6 of the 3rd Land District) - requesting a Special Exception to allow indoor gun range in the C-1
District.
Requirement for Board Action

Article 4. General Procedures - Section 413. Special Exceptions.

Is this Item Goal Related?

No

Summary and Background

The applicant is requesting a special exception approval from Spalding County to allow the development of the
property as an indoor shooting range utilizing an existing 6,000 square foot building which will serve as a
support area and training area.  A second 6,000 square foot building is proposed to be constructed on the
property which will house the indoor range.  Per the application, the indoor range will be constructed pursuant to
the NRA range source book guidelines.  The applicant indicates the range will not be a public facility and for
training purposes only.
 
It must be noted the applicant did provide the following statement within the documentation provided, "Our
company reserve the right to change or alter any range facilities (sic) it the interest of safety as it sees fit as
long as the changes comply with county code.  This is a basic business plan and is subject to change or
modification.  Based on needs of the business additional facilities may be constructed in the future and will be
done in compliance with county code."
 
The applicant has made application to both amend the Future Land Use Map to commercial and rezoning the
property to C-1, Highway Commercial.
 
Fiscal Impact / Funding Source

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

DENIAL
 
BOARD OF APPEALS RECOMMEND:  APPROVAL

ATTACHMENTS:



Description Upload Date Type

Application #17-04S 8/11/2017 Backup Material

BOA 08-10-17 Minutes 8/17/2017 Backup Material
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SPALDING COUNTY APPEALS BOARD 

Regular Meeting 

August 10, 2017 

 

 

The Spalding County Appeals Board held its regular monthly meeting on August 10, 2017 at 

7:00 P.M. in Room 108 of the Spalding County Courthouse Annex.  Members present were:  Ed 

Brown, Chair, presiding; Patricia McCord; and Bill Slaughter.  Curtis Keys and Tangela 

Williams were not present.      

 

Also present were: Chad Jacobs, Community Development Director; Newton Galloway, Zoning 

Attorney; and Teresa Watson to record the minutes. 

 

Mr. Brown called the meeting to order and invited anyone present that was not the applicant and 

wanted to address the Board on any of the applications to come forward and sign the request 

form. 

 

Application #17-09V: Nancy W. Wood as Trustee of the William A. Wood, Jr. Trust, Owner – 

RaceTrac Petroleum, Inc., Agent – East corner at intersection of Zebulon Road (U.S. Hwy. 19) 

and Martin Luther King Jr. Parkway (U.S. Hwy. 41) (9.16 acres located in Land Lot(s) 119 & 

120 of the 2
nd

 Land District) – requesting a Variance from Sign Ordinance total sign area 

allowed and freestanding sign requirements.  

Warren Tillery - Smith, Welch, Webb & White, 2200 Keys Ferry Court, McDonough, Georgia 

Mr. Tillery represents the above owner/applicant, Nancy W. Wood, Trustee/RaceTrac 

Petroleum, Inc. in their request to vary from the Spalding County Sign Ordinance for total sign 

area allowed and freestanding sign requirements.  Currently, 200 sf of signage is allowed and 

672 sf of billboard signage. They desire 500 sf of signage and two freestanding monument signs, 

which would comply with the 500 maximum square footage. He understands this request to vary 

needs approval and he requests same tonight. The two freestanding signs would be at entrances 

at the corner of Highway 19 and this property and again at Highway 41 and this property. He 

offered to answer specific questions the Board may have.  

Michael Mullen, rep of RaceTrac, 200 Galleria Parkway, Atlanta, Georgia  

He reiterated that RaceTrac is seeking a variance for two freestanding signs as noted for 

monument signs. He answered that yes, these monument signs would be similar to those on the 

north side of town at Malier Road.  

Michelle Ogletree – 107 Meadovista Drive, Griffin, Georgia 

Ms. Ogletree came to hear this request to vary from signage requirements. Her property is 

adjacent to the proposed site. She was worried they might have very tall signs on very large 

metal pole that are brightly illuminated and intrusive to her yard. 

Mr.  Mullen and Mr. Tillery addressed the application. Mr. Mullen said typically these signs are 

not as brightly lit as many think and they take this type scenario into consideration.  There can be 

different variations. Anything on Zebulon Road would be around 15 feet and on Highway 19, a 

24 foot height.  Mr. Jacobs noted the County allowed 24 feet, but their application packet 

specifies 7’ poles. The applicant is willing to address billboard type signage to not allow 

billboards on this particular side of the road in order to accommodate concerns. Due to the nature 
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of this property, they are trying to cover the distance of the two corners. Staff recommends 

approval with the condition that at the time of permits, deed restrictions can be imposed that are 

consistent with what the applicant had already placed in the application.  

MOTION  

Mr. Slaughter made a motion, seconded by Ms. McCord, to approve with conditions as stated.  

The motion passed with Mr. Brown, Ms. McCord and Mr. Slaughter voting for the motion.   

Application #17-04S: Terry Dunn, Owner – Alex Scott, Agent – 3616 Fayetteville Road (19.5 

acres located in Land Lot 6 of the 3
rd

 Land District) – requesting a Special Exception to allow 

indoor gun range in the C-1 District.  

Terry Dunn – 208 Sylvan Lane, Griffin, Georgia 

Mr. Dunn began by showing a 1955 Soil Conservation map depicting the Math Fields property, 

courtesy of Cindy Martin, Griffin-Spalding County Archivist, which shows a working 

commercial sawmill and no reservoir at that time.  There were also no houses in the immediate 

area, having been built later.  Even after working with Chad Jacobs, Spalding County 

Community Development Director, there is no record of who requested the rezoning, the date it 

was enacted, or the requesting authority, all of which contributed to problems with this odd-

shaped property that is proving difficult to sell.  Mr. Dunn repeated the history of the property 

beginning with his grandfather clearing the land in 1938. His grandfather sold approximately 45 

acres to the City of Griffin for construction of Head’s Creek Reservoir in 1961 for the good of 

the community. Mr. Dunn has a deeded easement for access to the land.  Math Fields has been 

home to Dunn’s Sawmill, Dunn’s Tree Service, Math Fields Softball Complex, Math Fields 

Event Center and Rachel’s Restaurant.  

He disputed the contention that the proposed training center and indoor gun range could have an 

adverse effect on the neighborhood, noting the positive support of 93 of the 96 neighboring 

residents with whom he spoke. He has provided a copy of that petition to the Board. He 

reiterated that 21 of the 24 persons who signed the petition opposing the application had now 

signed his petition of support.  The original organizer of the petition opposing stated to residents 

that the range would be an outdoor one.  He also felt that having law enforcement officers on the 

property frequently would make the property very safe.  With professional GBI agents and gun 

safety instructors, the use of firearms could be learned safety and securely.  

Also, with the closely monitored noise levels and soundproofing, the noise levels outside should 

be less than when the event center was operational. He referenced the map showing the 

American Heritage indoor gun range in McDonough and the surrounding residential 

neighborhood, noting there is currently new residential construction going in across the road 

from the facility, so noise levels are not problematic with that center. He and his wife recently 

revisited that range and sat outside for quite some time, hearing only the noises from the 

construction site across the street but not from the gun range.  

The City of Griffin’s Public Works Director, Dr. Brant Keller, cites no concerns on behalf of the 

City or EPS with this project. The report from Chad Jacobs indicates there should be no 

depreciation of neighborhood values due to the proposed facility. He took issue with Mr. Jacobs’ 

report that the proposed use could adversely affect existing uses surrounding the property.  The 

signed petition of neighbors indicates otherwise, and he noted the sound, lead and fumes from 

the indoor shooting range will be self-contained.  The property is now zoned commercial on the 
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Future Land Use Map (FLUM) as directed by the Spalding County Board of Commissioners. It 

is situated well off the highway and secluded from surrounding neighborhoods.  There should be 

less traffic, as well as less noise, than when the facility was an event center. 

As for the Community Development Director’s report stating the proposal is inconsistent with 

the current zoning and FLUM, to consider the current zoning, the Board would have to proceed 

as if the property had a commercial classification because without approval of the proper zoning, 

the special exception cannot be considered at all. Therefore, he contended this should not be a 

concern of this Board at all.  This land has been utilized as non-residential since 1938 and proven 

to be so since 1955.  

The Community Development Director’s report states the reason to recommend denial is because 

Section 413:G is not satisfied, but Mr. Dunn felt they had all been satisfactorily addressed. At the 

June 22 meeting of the Spalding County Board of Commissioners, they charged Mr. Jacobs with 

reviewing the request and coming up with conditions for approval. He had great concerns these 

instructions either have not been properly communicated or are not being carried out per 

direction of the Board. At the July 25 Planning Commissioner meeting, they did not consider the 

property was zoned commercial on the FLUM and cited spot zoning as a reason for denial. He 

was confused by Mr. Jacobs’ claim that the conditions that were requested and provided changed 

the scope of the request. This is admittedly a very unusual application, but those conditions are 

enforceable in his opinion. The property is now zoned commercial on the FLUM and that, along 

with the conditions that Alex Scott has offered should solve the stated problems with this 

application without anyone being deprived of their safety and use of their properties. Conditions 

are allowed per the Ordinance, and according to County Zoning Attorney Steven Jones, they are 

enforceable. Mr. Jacobs appears to have problems with following the sale of the property and 

with the perceived necessity of sound decibel monitoring, along with the reversion condition that 

would make that task difficult for his department. The facility in McDonough proves there is no 

need for noise monitoring.  The reversion condition would follow the property the same and they 

do not, so having to follow the sale of the property would not be needed.  If anyone wanted to 

buy the property for other uses, they would have to go through this same process.  

Mr. Dunn encouraged the Board of Appeals to consider only the things with which they bear 

responsibility, namely that the property should be considered commercial as it now officially is 

shown on the FLUM, that the stated issues have been satisfactorily addressed, and that it 

complies with Spalding County Ordinances. It is not detrimental to adjacent property or the 

general neighborhood. There will be no adverse effects on the health and safety of citizens, as all 

noise, lead and fumes will be safety contained inside the facility. The reservoir cites no concerns, 

nor did surrounding residents on the petition that was submitted.  

As previously noted, there are no depreciating effects or damages that will come as a result of 

approving this use, and it does not affect the existing uses of other residents or the reservoir. It 

meets all the requirements in the Ordinance of which Mr. Dunn is aware.  Finally, to consider 

things outside the scope of these parameters is not serving the best interest of the community. He 

concluded he should have the right to sell his property as long as he had demonstrated 

successfully that no one else will be deprived or have the safety or use of their property 

adversely affected.  

Marie Clark – 3255 Fayetteville Road, Griffin, Georgia 
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Her property is situated right across the road from Math Fields.  Other neighbors who also 

opposed the proposed gun range have not been able to attend because of ill health and other 

issues. Her husband Clay, died in February and was retired Georgia State Patrol, and the property 

been in her family for decades.  Noise is not an issue for her, but Highway 92 is highly traveled 

and sight distance is a great concern.  Law enforcement has a shooting range available at Shoal 

Creek, so there is no need for this one.  She urged the Board to recommend denial.  

Faith Wallace – 3672 Fayetteville Road, Griffin, Georgia 

Ms. Wallace presented a map of Dorian Estates subdivision with over 50 homes in the area. She 

told them when circulating the petition opposing the shooting range that noise would be a 

problem, but she was unsure it would be only an indoor gun range. She said the users of the gun 

range would not hurt anyone but she worried about folks with guns who might get mad. This was 

scary for her. She does not want to see a gun range in her back yard. Traffic is a problem already, 

and this is spot zoning for sure. She wondered if property values would, in fact, decrease. We are 

already plagued with terrorists, and this just might encourage that behavior.  

Alex Scott – 109 Cedar Point, Peachtree City, Georgia     

The five meetings to date on this application have made for a long journey so far.  All these 

Boards have heard a lot of history. He wondered if this meeting was more about the issue with 

Full Blown Firearms and not with this specific application, which is an entirely different 

circumstance. He and Mr. Dunn have chosen to address all issues that were brought up and they 

deliberately chose to add the conditions because they felt it would make it better. Their goal is to 

run a good business and be part of the community.  Each condition addressed specific issues and 

demonstrated a test of good faith. The Board of Commissioners changed the land use map and 

identified it as commercial.  They asked to bring conditions back, and he was here to discuss 

that.  They are trying to be transparent and he offered to answer any questions.  They started this 

process a year ago and have been very up front.  There are two sides of the zoning issues.  Folks 

do hunt on Math Field and they affirm they will not allow outside shooting on their property. 

They have tried to establish open communications with Community Development; they will 

work to quickly resolve issues.  They have worked to fix issues anytime they have been raised.  

As for the issue with reversion, this was a good faith point they put in just in case they go out of 

business. He asked for this Board’s approval. As a law enforcement officer in this community, he 

has routine occasion to swear, and he asks they take his word if the stated conditions are not 

enough.   

Zoning Attorney Newton Galloway said we are coming back after the hearing in June where we 

issued a recommendation of denial at that time.  All hearings have been necessary out of an 

abundance of caution. The Board of Commissioners made the decision to approve the future land 

use map but that doesn’t rezone property. That simply identifies the direction of land use in any 

given area.   

Mr. Jacobs said the June 22, 2017 Board of Commissioners hearing, the applicant proposed a 

series of conditions for approval. The Board agreed to consider the conditions but since they 

change the scope of the request of the applicant, it was recommended by the County Zoning 

Attorney to send the applications back through the Board of Appeals for an updated 

recommendation before proceeding again to the Board of Commissioners in August.  The staff 

recommendation to deny has not changed in light of the proposed applicant conditions because 

the request does not satisfy all of Section 413:G.  
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Mr. Galloway noted this was significantly different from that of Full Blown Firearms.  Mr. 

Jacobs agreed and said the fact that it is an indoor range was not heavily weighted in Staff’s 

recommendation.  Their position dealt strictly with land use.  

Mr. Galloway said they must ask two questions: 1) Does the change in FLUM make a significant 

difference, and does the presentation of conditions change the Board of Appeals’ 

recommendation or not.  If they do, the decision would be to approve. If not, the 

recommendation would be to deny. There are basically three decisions and this is part of one of 

them.  To have an indoor range approved for this property, the Board of Commissioners needed 

to approve the FLUM change to allow, and that has been done; 2) the Board of Commissioners 

has to grant the rezoning request to allow rezoning of the property to Highway Commercial, C-1; 

and 3) the Board of Commissioners has to determine that allowing an indoor shooting range as a 

Special Exception at this location is acceptable.  

Mr. Galloway stated it would be defensible for the Board of Commissioners to rezone the 

property with the consequence they have in mind for other uses.  It also would be defensible to 

not allow the Special Exception. This Board of Appeals, however, is tasked tonight with a 

recommendation as to the Special Exception. 

MOTION 

Mr. Brown moved to approve the application as presented, along with the conditions presented 

by applicant. Ms. McCord seconded the motion.  The motion passed with Mr. Brown, Ms. 

McCord and Mr. Slaughter voting for the motion.   

This recommendation to approve with conditions will go to the Board of Commissioners on 

August 24, 2017, at 6 pm here in the City Courtroom.  

MINUTES 

The minutes of the July 13, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion by Mr. Slaughter and a 

second by Ms. McCord with Mr. Brown, Ms. McCord and Mr. Slaughter voting for the motion.   

ADJOURN 

The meeting was adjourned on a motion by Mr. Slaughter and a second by Ms. McCord with Mr. 

Brown, Ms. McCord and Mr. Slaughter voting for the motion. 

 

 

_________________________________  

Ed Brown – Chair 

 

 

 

       ____________________________________  

       Teresa Watson - Recorder 
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